


Let us strive to increase 

our taqwa of  Allah 

Subhaanahu Wata„aala 

by performing all of  His 

Commands and 

avoiding all of  His 



prohibitions, especially 

after the month of  

Ramadaan has recently 

gone by. We should 

always strive with 

diligence in continuing 

to increase our quality 



of  imaan and righteous 

deeds. May we attain 

the pleasure of  Allah 
Subhaanahu Wata„aala 

and protection from the 

Hellfire.  





The days that have gone 

by are actually part of  our 

lives. In reality, each day 

that has gone by actually 

means that our age is 

decreasing, and the grave 

is getting closer without 

any gap in between.  



Let us perform righteous 

deeds as much as possible 

with full sincerity. Indeed, 

we will stand before Allah 
Subhaanahu Wa Ta„aala 

on that one day, hoping for 

the fruits from the 



righteous deeds that we 

have performed.  

 

Few days ago, while in 

Ramadaan, a month of  

mercy, forgiveness, and 

freedom from Hellfire, we 

had fasted during the day,  



performing qiyaam 

(standing in prayer) in the 

night, abandon our lust, 

wickedness, and 

disobedience due to our 

fear of  Allah Subhaanahu 
Wa Ta„aala. Those days 

have now gone by, and its 



nights will never return 

again, but they will be 

recorded in the book of  

deeds. It will be displayed 

on the Day of  Judgment, a 

day in which no one will be 

wronged. 



Whoever was excellent 

during Ramadaan with 

tremendous good deeds, 

then let him become 

grateful to Allah 
Subhaanahu Wa Ta„aala 

and strive to increase 

righteous deeds after 



Ramadaan, while 

continuing to engage in 

charitable deeds. While 

those that were heedless 

and lacking in their good 

deeds, then hasten to 

make istighfaar (seek 

forgiveness) and tawbah 



(repentance) to Allah 

„Azza wa Jalla in 

redeeming those 

shortcomings. While there 

is still time left, extinguish 

that wickedness by 

performing good deeds 



as much as possible. 

May it serve as 

kaffaarah (expiation) 

and barrier from the 

punishment of  Allah 
Subhaanahu Wa 
Ta„aala.  



Narrated Abu Dharr 
radiyAllaahu „anh: 

Rasulullah ملسو هيلع هللا ىلص said to me: 

  

“Have taqwa of  Allah 
wherever you are, and 



follow an evil deed with 

a good one to wipe it 
out, and treat the 
people with good 
behavior.” 

(at-Tirmidhi)  



A true believer will leave 

Ramadaan with full 

sadness, while a munaafiq 

(hypocrite) will leave 

Ramadaan with happiness. 

A true mu‟min (believer) 

will always hope that his 

deeds 



throughout Ramadaan will 

be accepted by Allah 
Subhaanahu Wa Ta„aala. 

On the contrary, the 

munaafiq will embrace the 

departure of  Ramadaan 

with disobedience and 



heedlessness. 

 

That is why it is 

emphasized and highly 

recommended to continue 

our „ibaadah even after 

Ramadaan has left us, by 

performing the 



six days fasting of  

Shawwaal. Abu Ayyoob 

al-Ansaari radiyAllaahu 
„anh narrated that the 

Prophet ملسو هيلع هللا ىلص said:  



“Whoever fasts during the 
month of  Ramadaan and 
then follows it with six 
days of  Shawwaal will be 
(rewarded) as if  he had 
fasted the entire year.” 

(Muslim) 



What are six days 

compared to the month 

long fasting of  Ramadaan 

that we had endured? 

However, when both are 

combined, its virtues are 

equivalent to twelve 

months. Islam wants us  



to always remain in the 

zone of  „ibaadah and 

righteous deeds without 

interruption.  

 

Islam recommends us to 

remain istiqaamah 

(steadfast) in performing 



„ibaadah. Righteous deeds 

are not exclusive for the 

month of  Ramadaan alone. 

Verily, the commands of  

Allah Subhaanahu Wa 
Ta„aala are to be adhered 

to not 



only in the month of  

Ramadaan but in all 

other months as well. 

Hence, let us become 

the slaves of  Allah, not 

the slaves of  

Ramadaan.  



What we are witnessing 

is that there are some 

people that do not 

“know” Allah except in 

the month of  

Ramadaan. Even more 

unfortunate are those 



that do not “know” Allah at 

all, whether during 

Ramadaan or not. They 

would brazenly abandon 

the obligation of  the five 

daily prayers while Allah 

Subhaanahu Wa Ta„aala 

has promised the 



punishment of  the Hellfire 

for them. 

 

Therefore, let us preserve 

our „ibaadah of  salaah and 

invite our family members 

to perform their salaah in 

congregation.  



This is because the prayer 

is the distinguishing factor 

between a Muslim and 

non-Muslim. Narrated Abu 

„Abdullaah bin Buraydah 
radiyAllaahu „anh: 

Rasulullah ملسو هيلع هللا ىلص said:  



“The covenant between 
us and them is the 
salaah, so whoever 
abandons it he has 
committed disbelief.” 

(at-Tirmidhi)  



Similarly with other acts of  

„ibaadah that we had 

performed in Ramadaan, 

they are to be maintained 

such as praying in 

congregation, reciting al-

Qur‟an, giving charity, and 

others.  



Let us celebrate the joy 

and victory of  „Eidulfitr by 

visiting each other in 

strengthening the 

silaaturrahm (ties of  

kinship) and render good 

treatment to our parents. 

Indeed, reviving the 



silaaturrahm will increase 

one‟s provision and 

prolong one‟s life. On the 

contrary, severing 

brotherly ties will incur 

punishment in this world 

and the Hereafter. Abu 

Bakrah radiyAllaahu „anh 



mentioned that 

Rasulullah ملسو هيلع هللا ىلص said: 

  

“There is no sin more 
deserving that Allah 
hasten the punishment 
in this world, in addition 



to what is stored up for 
him in the Hereafter – 
than injustice and 
severing the ties of  
kinship.” 

(Abu Dawood) 



Therefore, strengthen 

the silaaturrahm, be they 

far or near. Let us render 

the best service to our 

parents, and fulfill the 

rights to whomever 

deserving of  it.  



What comes next after 

Ramadaan is obedience 

that is continuous. What 

comes after Ramadaan 

is istiqamaah that is 

long lasting. „Eidulfitr 
marks a victory due to 



obedience. Let us 

spread the love, 

increase the ukhuwwah 

(brotherhood), and 

extend forgiveness. 



As an important 

reminder from today‟s 

khutbah, I implore the 

Muslims to implement 

these following 

matters: 



1. The Muslim ummah must 

remain istiqaamah while 

continuing to remain 

obedient to Allah 

Subhaanahu Wa Ta„aala 

after Ramadaan as a 

manifestation of  their 

actual imaan and „aqeedah. 



2. The Muslim ummah 

must avoid all acts that 

are contrary to the 

Islamic Sharee„ah while 

rejoicing in celebrating 

„Eidulfitr. 



3. The Muslim ummah 

must embrace the 

practice of  visiting one 

another in strengthening 

the silaaturrahm, 

especially the ones with 

family ties. 



4. The Muslim ummah 

must avoid any 

activities that are 

harmful, damaging, or 

threatening, whether to 

itself  or others. 



“But those who break 
the covenant of  Allah 
after contracting it 
and sever that which 
Allah has ordered to 
be joined and spread 
corruption on earth - 



for them is the curse, 
and they will have the 
worst home.” 

(ar-Ra„d 13:25) 



 

THE SECOND 

KHUTBAH 



Once again, I would like to 

remind all of us to always have 

the taqwa of Allah Subhaanahu 

Wa Ta‘aala and realize that 

Islam teaches us to remain 

moderate in every actions and 

deeds. As Muslims, we are to  



manifest noble akhlaaq, having 

utmost personality and attitude 

for Rasulullah ملسو هيلع هللا ىلص was sent to 

perfect akhlaaq and as mercy 

for the entire mankind and the 

worlds. Therefore, let us 

increase our salawaat and 



salaam upon our Prophet 

Muhammad ملسو هيلع هللا ىلص. Allah 

Subhaanahu Wa Ta‘aala 

mentions: 



“Indeed, Allah confers blessing 

upon the Prophet, and His 

angels [ask Him to do so]. O 

you who have believed, ask 

[Allah to confer] blessing upon 

him and ask [Allah to grant 

him] peace.” 

 



O Allah, You are the Lord that is 

All Mighty, we are grateful to 

You for having bestowed upon 

us rahmah and ni‘mah, that we 

are able to continue the effort in 

empowering the Muslim ummah 

especially in the state of 



Selangor, as an advanced state, 

prosperous and providing 

welfare, under the auspices and 

leadership of our Ruler as the 

Head of Islamic affairs in this 

state. 



Hence, we sincerely beseech 

You, O Allah, strengthen our 

imaan and creed according to 

that of Ahl as-Sunnah wal-

Jamaa‘ah, accept our righteous 

deeds, cultivate our soul with 

good mannerisms, unite our  



hearts, bestow upon us rizq with 

blessings, enrich us with 

beneficial knowledge, protect us 

from disasters and save us from 

deviant teachings such as 

Shee‘ah, Qadiyaani, and other 

teachings deemed as deviating 



from Islamic teachings or 

contradicting the creed of Ahl 

as-Sunnah wal-Jamaa‘ah. O 

Allah, open up our hearts in 

performing the five daily 

prayers, fulfilling zakaat 

through the Selangor Zakaat 



Board, making waqf and 

infaaq of our wealth to 

Selangor Waqf Corporation 

and Islamic Development 

Trust Fund of Selangor. 




